
 

To: Members of the General Committee 

From: Cynthia Fletcher 
Commissioner of Infrastructure and Planning Services 

Meeting Date: March 29, 2021 

Subject: Report IPSCOM21-001 
Downtown Built Environment – Proposed 2021 Response to 
the impacts of COVID-19  

Purpose 

A report to update Council on the review of the temporary changes made to the 
downtown built environment in 2020, as part of the COVID-19 Re-Opening Ontario 
Health and Safety Measures, to recommend changes to the downtown built 
environment for 2021 and to seek delegated authority for certain changes to the layout 
as needed and deemed feasible (e.g. adding/moving a parking or pick up space, 
adding/adjusting a time limited parking space, adding/moving a delivery zone, adjusting 
a roadway speed limit, adjusting use of a portion of the sidewalk/road, certain 
adjustments to a space based on Provincial/Local Health directives). 

Recommendations 

That Council approve the recommendations outlined in Report IPSCOM21-001 dated 
March 29, 2021, of the Commissioner of Infrastructure and Planning Services, as 
follows: 

a) That Council approve the temporary modifications to the downtown built 
environment for 2021 as per the layout in Appendix A of Report IPSCOM21-001, 
as part of the COVID-19 Re-Opening Ontario Health and Safety Measures; 
 

b) That the on-street pick up zones be continued, along with regular enforcement of 
the two-hour parking limit and the continuation of fees for on-street parking in the 
downtown; and 
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c) That a by-law be passed delegating to the Chief Administrative Officer and the 
Commissioner of IPS certain authority respecting highways within the downtown 
to implement Council’s direction in response to Report IPSCOM21-001 Downtown 
Built Environment - Proposed 2021 Response to the Impacts of COVID-19 for the 
period April 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021 in the form of by-law comprising 
Appendix C to the said Report. 

Budget and Financial Implications 

The costs, estimated to be $135,000, to support the proposed temporary changes to the 
downtown built environment can be accommodated within the $1,109,427 funding the 
City received for the 2021 COVID-19 Recovery Funding program.  The City received 
notification of the funding on March 4, 2021 along with the expectation that the funds 
will be used to support COVID-19 operating costs and pressures. 
 
Breakdown of major cost areas: 
 
Communication Signs: $    5,000 
Advertising: $  20,000 
Regulatory Signs: $    5,000 
Planters: $  30,000 
Fencing/Curbs/Pavement Lining:  $  55,000 
Equipment Installation/Removal:  $  20,000 
 $135,000 

Background 

This report provides an update on the temporary downtown built environment changes 
in 2020, the consultation and debrief that has occurred since and proposes new 
temporary changes for 2021. Due to the need to proceed with the changes in a timely 
manner and be ready for spring in the downtown, this Special General Committee was 
scheduled. A Special Council meeting will also be scheduled for Tuesday, April 6, 2021 
for final approval on this one item.  

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization characterized COVID-19 as a 
pandemic, reflecting the emergence of a world-wide health emergency. The Province of 
Ontario declared a state of emergency on March 17, 2020. Mayor Therrien declared a 
local state of emergency on March 23, 2020. In addition to declaring the state of 
emergency, the Province enacted Ontario Regulation 82/20, which directed the closure 
of places of non-essential businesses. This order had direct impact on the local 
business community. During the past year there have been two provincial emergency 
declarations under the Emergency Management and Civil Protection Act, R.S.O. 
1990 and delegated enforcement powers continue under the Re-opening Ontario (A 
Flexible Response to COVID-19) Act, 2020. 



Report IPSCOM21-001 
Downtown Built Environment – Proposed 2021 Response to the 
Impacts of COVID-19 Page 3 

In April 2020, as community spread of the virus declined, the Province released A 
Framework for Re-Opening our Province and formalized the Re-opening Ontario (A 
Flexible Response to COVID-19) Act. The City and key partners began preparations 
intended to assist businesses to re-open safely and to ensure safety of movement 
within the urban core area.  A sub-working group of the City’s Emergency Control Group 
was established and included Peterborough Public Health, Peterborough Downtown 
Business Improvement Area, emergency services first responders and City staff. The 
working group established a set of principles to guide the work. 

Overarching Guiding Principle 

 Supporting Personal and Community Safety, as the top priority.   

Secondary Guiding Principles were as follows 

 Ensure movement of all modes of travel, within the downtown, can be done so 

safely (pedestrian, cycling, vehicles) 

 Support businesses to re-open safely  

 Equitable access to shared public space 

It was important to establish these guiding principles up front, as there were many 
competing priorities for the limited public space in the core such as vehicular traffic, 
pedestrians, cycling, business activity (e.g. patios, take out service), parking (e.g. on-
street parking, curbside pickup parking availability, commercial deliveries). Accessibility 
and equity in access to public shared space were priorities considered as part of the 
overall planning. 

The temporary public space changes in 2020 included reducing the number of vehicle 
lanes, creating two temporary one-way streets, and removing some on-street parking in 
certain sections of the downtown. By making these changes, the City was able to create 
additional space for business activity and pedestrians.  The temporary changes to the 
downtown built environment were fully implemented in July and remained in place until 
late October 2020. Throughout the summer and fall, staff reviewed the changes and 
received feedback from business operators, patrons and citizens. Where adjustments to 
the plan were feasible and did not compromise the overarching objective, staff made 
alterations to the original plans.  

Planning for 2021 

The number of cases of COVID-19 continues to ebb and flow in Ontario; new variants of 
the virus have emerged and mass immunization of Peterborough residents is expected 
to be completed by the end of September. In December 2020, businesses were 
impacted by the Provincial “Stay at Home” order that required the closure of places of 
non-essential businesses, which was lifted in February 2021. Public health measures 
are expected to remain in place throughout the pandemic. Given this current context, 
public health officials are recommending municipalities implement health and safety 
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measures in downtown areas in 2021. If the City does not make changes to the 
downtown layout to facilitate distancing, there will be a significant impact to the business 
community. Without modification to traffic lanes and/or parking areas, patios (including 
regular pre-pandemic patio spaces) and displays will not be able to use sidewalk space.  
The sidewalks would need to be dedicated to support physical distancing for pedestrian 
travel.  The loss of patio/display space would be detrimental to the City’s downtown 
business area.  Peterborough Public Health has produced a guidance document, 
COVID-19 Guidance: City of Peterborough downtown during spring and summer 
months, which is attached as Appendix B. During a review of the guidance document, 
Peterborough Public Health officials have stated that the Public Health guidance 
supports the preliminary concept for the temporary downtown public space changes as 
recommended in Report IPSADMIN21-001. 

Consultation 

To take a more proactive and collaborative approach to planning for changes to public 
spaces in 2021, the following has occurred: 
 

 A public survey was conducted in February to allow for broad input on the changes 

implemented in 2020 

 Focused review meetings were held with Peterborough Public Health, the 

Downtown Business Improvement Area, Peterborough & the Kawarthas Economic 

Development, Accessibility Advisory Committee 

 The working group discussed lessons learned 

 Councillors’ feedback was incorporated, and 

 The Peterborough Downtown Business Improvement Area submitted its own review 

of the temporary downtown public space changes, which included its consultation 

with its members 

City’s Public Survey 

The City’s survey received 1,492 responses.  

Themes from survey response 

Physical Distancing: 

Survey respondents were informed that the goal of the temporary downtown public 
space changes was to help be safer and feel safer while supporting the reopening of 
downtown businesses. When they were asked if the changes gave them the ability to 
maintain appropriate physical distancing: 

 61.3% agreed that the changes gave them the ability to maintain appropriate 

physical distancing 

 23.8% disagreed 
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 14.9% indicated they were undecided 

When asked to rank priorities, with the stipulation that public health/safety is a main 
priority and accessibility is a foundational principle, respondents ranked the priorities in 
the following order: 

1. Supporting business activity 

2. Providing additional pedestrian space 

3. Providing dedicated curbside pickup areas 

4. Providing on-street parking 

Activities which brought people into the downtown: 

 70% of respondents indicated they travelled through downtown to get to their 

destination 

 58% of respondents indicated they picked up food for takeout 

 56% of respondents indicated they went into a store for shopping 

 53% of respondents indicated they used a patio for dining 

 44% of respondents indicated they used curbside pickup for shopping/retail 

 32% of respondents indicated they went into a restaurant for dining 

When asked if the changes improved the ability to physically distance: 

 63% of respondents either definitely agreed or somewhat agreed 

 22% of respondents either definitely disagreed or somewhat disagreed 

 14% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed 

When asked if there was enough parking available: 

 48% of respondents either definitely agreed or somewhat agreed 

 41% of respondents either definitely disagreed or somewhat disagreed 

 10% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed 

When asked if traffic lanes were adequately maintained for vehicular traffic: 

 47% of respondents either definitely disagreed or somewhat disagreed 

 45% of respondents either definitely agreed or somewhat agreed 

 8% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed 

When asked if cycling lanes were adequately provided: 

 43% of respondents either definitely agreed or somewhat agreed 

 41% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed 

 16% of respondents either definitely disagreed or somewhat disagreed 
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Beyond the quick multiple choice and ranking questions to provide feedback, the survey 
included several open comment options for participants to provide more individual, 
specific feedback. Respondents took the time to provide hundreds of comments, many 
with detailed examples and suggestions on potential changes to the design in the future 
based on their own experiences. 

Accessibility  

While many respondents acknowledged the effort to support accessibility, the 
comments reflected that the area needs more focus (e.g. ramp design and location, 
delineators, travel paths, signage, accessible parking).  The working group has sought 
input from the Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC).  On March 3, two members of 
the working group attended the AAC meeting to provide an overview of the initiative, 
provide results of the public survey and invite input.  Feedback was mainly positive, with 
the group acknowledging the competing priorities for space.  The committee was 
appreciative of the overview and the intention to address some of the specific 
challenges experienced during 2020 temporary changes to the public spaces. 

Signage 

Signage was a common theme through the consultation. A full review a signage for all 
modes of travel has occurred (e.g. signage for new parking, identifying new travel lanes, 
cycling lanes, assisting with navigation, warning motorists ahead of the changes). 

Bollards/delineators  

The topic of bollards/delineators was a common theme with some respondents 
remarking on the aesthetics of the delineators that were used last year and others 
remarking on feeling unsafe next to traffic due to the type of delineators that were used. 

Requirements/Realities 
 

 Enhanced health and safety protocols will be in place for months:  social/physical 
distancing of 6 ft or 2 m, face covering protocols, hand washing, limits on the 
number of people who can gather in a space etc.  

 Indoor and Outdoor spaces require people from different households to maintain 2 
metre distance.   

 Measures need to be in place to support everyone accessing the downtown in 
“feeling safe”  

 Requests for patio space will be strong.  Early outreach has resulted in 38 
businesses indicating a desire to operate an existing, new or expanded patio. 

 There are many priorities competing for the same space 
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Competing Priorities for public shared space 

 Movement of all modes of travel: pedestrian, accessible modes, cyclists, vehicles 

 Maintenance Service and Emergency access 

 Accessibility access 

 Patios, Tables, Merchandise 

 Deliveries, curbside pick up/drop off  

 Parking  

 Bus stops 

 Construction projects:  City and Private 

In 2020, the working group was interpreting ever-changing information from the 
Province, designing a modified layout and implementing temporary changes in a very 
hurried manner.  While many of the temporary changes to public spaces met the 
objectives to support the community re-opening while ensuring personal/public health 
and safety, the working group is recommending distinct enhancements.  For 2021, the 
working group is proposing a more tailored approach to the layout of public shared 
spaces in the downtown.   

Distinct Areas of focus for 2021 are listed below 

Accessibility 

In 2020, patio spaces were positioned on the sidewalks, due to requirements related to 
licensed establishments serving alcohol, and pedestrian/accessible modes of travel 
were diverted into the parking spaces, separated from the vehicle/cycling traffic with 
bollards.  Diverting people into the parking lanes created accessibility challenges and 
confusion on certain blocks. 
For 2021, in light of updated requirements for licensed facilities, the working group is 
proposing to leave the sidewalks for pedestrian/accessible modes of travel and set up 
patios/tables/displays in the parking lanes.  This set up creates more consistency for 
pedestrians/accessible modes and still allows for potential expansion of other priorities 
into the on-street parking spaces. 

Parking Spaces/Roadway/Sidewalk 

The modifications to the parking lanes will be focused in front of businesses that seek a 
permit to use the space for expanded patio/display space.  Rather than a “one-size fits 
all approach”, members of the working team will assist with a more customized design 
of the space.  This approach will reduce the number of areas where parking/pick 
up/drop off spaces are impacted for other uses.  Roadway space will be used to 
accommodate vehicle and cycling modes of travel. 
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Parking fees 

In 2020 the collection of parking fees at metered on-street parking spaces was 
suspended between April and August. Parking by-laws were not eliminated, and the 2-
hour parking limit was still in force, although the level of enforcement was scaled back 
recognizing the adjustments that both residents, shoppers, and business owners were 
forced to make.  As community activity began to reopen in May and June of 2020, there 
was noticeable impact on the availability of on-street parking as the free parking and 
limited enforcement resulted in many parkers (residents, business owners, and 
downtown employees) using the on-street spaces for long term, all day parking instead 
of using the parking garages and surface lots.  

Enforcement levels were gradually increased at the request of several downtown 
businesses and the DBIA, with emphasis on enforcing the two-hour parking limits.  
Many businesses rely on a turnover in parking to allow for more patrons.  By mid-
August full parking enforcement and paid parking was reintroduced in the downtown to 
ensure an adequate turn-over of on-street parking spaces. In January 2021, with the 
Provincial lock down measures in place, staff created a number of 15 minute curbside 
pick up zones, where residents could park without paying as long as their stay was 
under 15 minutes.  Moving forward during the spring / summer/fall of 2021, it is 
proposed that the on-street pick up zones be continued, along with regular enforcement 
of the two hour parking limit and the continuation of charging for on-street parking in the 
downtown. 

Space delineators 

In 2020, white plastic bollards were acquired and installed quickly.  Feedback on the 
look and function of the bollard was fairly negative.  For 2021, the working team is 
proposing the use of planters along with decorative fencing to de-mark the space in the 
parking lanes to be used for expanded patios and displays.  The planters and fencing 
treatments will look more pleasing, be quite heavy when filled and de-mark the space 
well.  While more costly than the delineators, new patio enclosures can be reused for 
future patio applications beyond the COVID period, and the City may be able to recover 
a portion of the costs through future patio permit fees or the sale of the equipment to 
business owners for their annual patio. 

Patios/Displays/Merchandise 

In 2020, the City received increased interest for new or expanded outdoor operating 
space.  A total of 31 took advantage of the opportunity for outdoor operating space.  
Business owners who want the opportunity to use outdoor operating space will be 
required to acquire a permit and the appropriate insurance.  This year, 38 businesses 
have indicated an intent to acquire a permit to use outdoor operating space.  As in 
2020, the City intends to waive the permit fee for this year to support local businesses.  
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Signs 

In 2020, many temporary signs were used when the downtown shared public spaces 
were initially changed.  As the province released and clarified direction, messages and 
signs were changed/updated.  The lack of clarity created confusion for those working, 
visiting and traveling through the downtown area.  For 2021, the working team is more 
coordinated around consistent and clear messaging.  Signs will be of a more permanent 
nature and will be posted more broadly.  Detour routes will be posted through multiple 
methods. 

Communication 

Strides were made throughout 2020 to develop a coordinated approach between the 
City, Peterborough Public Health, Police Services, and Downtown Business 
Improvement Area.  For 2021, this has continued with the work done to date, survey 
input and the team will build upon those coordinated efforts to develop clear and 
concise communication for the businesses, citizens and visitors. 

Key changes to the proposed plan for 2021  

The key changes include the use of sidewalk space, a more tailored approach to space 
design and different delineators.   

George and Water Streets 

The existing sidewalks on George and Water Streets are planned to remain designated 
for pedestrian use.  This change is intended to improve accessibility challenges 
experienced in 2020 and to respond to public feedback on confusion caused by the 
temporary sidewalks established during 2020.  Requests for expanded patio space on 
George and Water Streets will be accommodated by converting existing parking spaces 
to patio areas.  This will allow George and Water Street to be maintained with two lanes 
of traffic/cycling. 

Hunter Street 

The plan proposes to maintain much of the same configuration as 2020 to allow for 
expanded patios to use the available sidewalk space. Traffic will be shifted in a similar 
manner as in 2020, with one-way traffic maintained in the westbound direction.   Given 
the current configuration of the sidewalks on Hunter Street, they have already been 
designed to accommodate seasonal patios on a permanent basis. With the existing 
space available, it would be difficult to maintain adequate sidewalk width to allow for 
physical distancing when these existing approved patios are in operation. Creating a 
temporary sidewalk space within the closed traffic lane along Hunter Street will provide 
opportunities to maintain public safety on this corridor.  Based on feedback received 
from the public survey, it is proposed to upgrade the treatment used to separate the 
temporary pedestrian space from traffic.  This year, it is proposed to use a combination 
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of portable planters, delineators and/or temporary fencing treatments to provide this 
physical separation and enhance the accessibility for those with low vision. 

Charlotte Street 

The proposed plan will be similar as in 2020.  Charlotte Street is planned as a one-way 
street, eastbound, between Aylmer Street and George Street to allow for adequate 
public space for physical distancing between competing priorities.  Patios for 
restaurants will be able to expand into the current parking lanes and a portion of the 
former westbound travel lane, while pedestrian traffic will remain on the current 
sidewalks to improve accessibility.  

Ongoing Monitoring 

The working group will be meeting regularly throughout the spring and summer to 
monitor the community health status and the requirements to provide safe access to 
public spaces in the downtown.  As in 2020, there is the potential that certain changes 
to the downtown built environment may be required, whether related to further health 
restrictions or as the community is immunized and restrictions are relaxed.  In 2020, 
there were approximately 12 adjustments made to the original layout.   

To assess and react efficiently to the needs of downtown businesses and their 
customers in 2021, staff is recommending a level of delegated authority to allow for 
required modifications to be implemented in a timely manner (e.g. adding/moving a 
parking or pick up space, adding/adjusting a time limited parking space, adding/moving 
a delivery zone, adjusting a roadway speed limit, adjusting use of a portion of the 
sidewalk/road, certain adjustments to a space based on Provincial/Local Health 
directives).  Staff will advise Council of adjustments made to the proposed 2021 
Downtown Built Environment Appendix A, through the delegated authority.  Larger 
changes to the overall layout will be referred to Council for approval (e.g. full closure of 
a road/traffic lane, consideration of one-way/two-way traffic for a roadway, modifications 
to the overall design due to more restrictive health measures).   

Appendix C is a proposed form of by-law that would delegate certain authority 
respecting Highways in the downtown to implement Council’s direction in response to 
this report in continuing furtherance of the City’s plans to manage and to recover from 
the COVID-19 pandemic.  The proposed draft by-law includes paragraph 7.d) which 
would delegate authority to amend Parking By-law 09-136 to aid in the implementation 
of Council’s direction in response to this report. The proposed bylaw would 
automatically be repealed on December 31, 2021. 
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Summary 

A sub-working group of the City’s Emergency Control Group has conducted a review 
and public/business consultation related to the temporary changes made to the 
downtown built environment in 2020, as part of the COVID-19 Re-Opening Ontario 
Health and Safety Measures.  Based on this review and input, this report outlines 
proposed temporary modifications to the downtown built environment for 2021 to 
support health and safety as the City continues to recover from the effects of the 
COVID-19 pandemic.  

Submitted by, 

Cynthia Fletcher 
Commissioner of Infrastructure and Planning Services 
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Contact Name: 
Ken Hetherington, RPP, MCIP 
Chief Planner, Planning Division 
Phone: 705-742-7777, Ext. 1781 
Toll Free: 1-855-738-3755 
Fax: 705-742-5218 
E-mail: khetherington@peterborough.ca 

Brian Buchardt  
Planner, Urban Design  
Phone: 705-742-7777, Ext. 1734  
Toll Free: 1-855-738-3755  
Fax: 705-742-5218  
E-mail: bbuchardt@peterborough.ca  

Kevin Jones  
Manager, Transportation  
Phone 705-742-7777 ext. 1895  
Toll Free: 1-855-738-3755  
Fax 705-876-4621  
E-mail address: kjones@peterborough.ca 

Brendan Wedley 
Manager of Communication Services 
Phone: 705-742-7777 ext. 1636 
Toll Free: 1-855-738-3755 Ext. 1636 
E-Mail: bwedley@peterborough.ca 

Attachments: 
Appendix A: 2021 Proposed Temporary Changes to the Downtown Built Environment  
Appendix B: Peterborough Public Health: COVID-19 Guidance Measures 
Appendix C: Delegation By-law 
  

mailto:khetherington@peterborough.ca
mailto:bbuchardt@peterborough.ca
mailto:kjones@peterborough.ca
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Appendix A – 2021 Proposed Temporary Changes to the Downtown Built Environment 
 
 
  



Report IPSCOM21-001 
Downtown Built Environment – Proposed 2021 Response to the 
Impacts of COVID-19 Page 14 

Appendix B – Peterborough Public Health:  COVID-19 Guidance Measures
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The Corporation of the City of Peterborough 

By-Law Number 21-[insert number] 

Being a By-law to delegate to the CAO and the Commissioner IPS certain authority 
respecting Highways in relation to the COVID-19 pandemic. 

WHEREAS: 

1. On June 11, 2020, Council passed By-law 20-041, CAO Delegation By-law, COVID-
19 Recovery, which delegated certain authority respecting Highways in furtherance 
of the City’s plans to recover from the COVID-19 pandemic. 

2. By-law 20-041 was repealed on January 1, 2021 pursuant to its section 10. 

3. Council considers it to be in the City’s interests to continue to delegate certain 
authority respecting Highways in relation to the COVID-19 pandemic. 

NOW THEREFORE, The Corporation of the City of Peterborough by the Council thereof 
enacts as follows: 

Short Title 

1. This By-law may be referred to as the “2021 Delegation By-law, COVID-19”. 

Interpretation 

2. Unless otherwise stated: 

a) a reference to a statute or regulation refers to a statute or regulation of the Province of 
Ontario; 

b) a reference to a statute, regulation or by-law refers to that enactment as it may be 
amended or replaced from time to time; and 

c) a reference to a section, paragraph, clause or schedule is a reference to this By-law’s 
section, paragraph, clause or schedule. 

3. The headings in this By-law are for convenience only and do not form part of this By-law. 
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4. If any part of this By-law is determined to be invalid by a court of competent 
jurisdiction, the invalid part is severed and the remainder continues to be valid. 

5. The delegations of authority by this By-law are in addition to delegations of authority 
established by other City by-laws and otherwise at law.  In the event of any 
inconsistency between this By-law and any other City by-law, the provision that more 
effectively delegates authority prevails to the extent of the inconsistency. 

Definitions 

6. In this By-law: 

a) “By-law” means this By-law. 

b) “CAO” means the City’s Chief Administrative Officer. 

c) “City” means The Corporation of the City of Peterborough or the geographic area of the 
City of Peterborough as the context requires. 

d) “Commissioner IPS” means the City’s Commissioner of Infrastructure and Planning 
Services.  

e) “Council” means the City’s Council. 

f) “Highway” means each highway as defined by the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001, c. 
25, as amended, including sidewalks thereon, within that part of the City bounded by and 
including McDonnel Street to the north, Aylmer Street North to the west, Sherbrooke 
Street to the south and Water Street to the east. 

Delegation 

7. The CAO or Commissioner IPS may do any of the following respecting a Highway 
where, in the opinion of the CAO or the Commissioner IPS, so doing will implement 
Council’s direction in response to Report IPSCOM21-001 Downtown Built 
Environment – Proposed 2021 Response to the impacts of COVID-19: 

a) Temporarily close from time to time all or any part of a Highway for a period 
ending on the earlier of: 

i) a day as determined by the CAO or Commissioner IPS; and 

ii) the day on which this by-law is repealed. 

b) Grant a licence to a person for the use of all or any part of such closed Highway 
on such terms as the CAO or Commissioner IPS may determine; 

c) Pass by-laws from time to time respecting all or part of any Highway to prescribe 
a rate of speed that is less than or equal to 50 kilometres per hour; and 

d) Pass by-laws from time to time to amend Parking By-law 09-136 and Traffic By-
law 91-71. 
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8. The CAO is authorized to execute such documents as the CAO or Commissioner 
determines, in consultation with the City Solicitor, to be necessary to give effect to 
the authority delegated by this by-law. 

9. It is Council’s opinion that the powers being delegated by this by-law are of a minor 
nature, having regard to the number of people, the size of geographic area and the 
time period affected by an exercise of the powers. 

Repeal 

10. This by-law is repealed on December 31, 2021. 

By-law passed this 6th day of April, 2021. 

(Sgd.) Diane Therrien, Mayor 

(Sgd.) John Kennedy, City Clerk 
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